

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13TH AUGUST 2007 AT 10:30 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor Harding
Members Present:
Councillors Blaney,W Graham, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services




Mr T Gillespie, Northern Ireland Water





Ms C McKenna, Northern Ireland Water




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/17:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor M Black, O Black, McKeegan and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor Harding stated that she would like to offer her sympathies on the death of Dr Cahal Dallat.  She informed members that he had made a contribution to the local community as a musician, poet, historian and in many other ways.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments.  He stated that Dr Dallat was very well respected and informed members that he had not heard of his death until after the funeral or he would have attended.

All members wished to be associated with these comments.
07/17:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th June 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th June 2007 be adopted”.
07/17:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11TH JUNE 2007

Bushmills Library

In reply to Councillor McConaghy the HTS stated that the Council solicitor had been instructed to proceed in the purchase of Bushmills Library. 
07/17:04 
PRESENTATION FROM NORTHERN IRELAND WATER REGARDING PROPOSED WASTE WATER TREATMENT WORKS FOR BALLYCASTLE

Councillor Harding welcomed Mr Tim Gillespie and Ms Christine McKenna from Northern Ireland Water to the meeting.  

Mr Gillespie thanked members for the opportunity to make their presentation to Council.


He informed members that Northern Ireland Water had been independent of the Civil Service since April and stated that this allowed them to have better knowledge of where their finance, schemes and projects were for the next three years. 


He informed members that he was the Project Manager for the proposed Waste Water Treatment Works for Ballycastle and as such he hoped to deliver a good sewage scheme for Ballycastle.  He stated that he would be on site with the contractor to make sure works went to plan and informed members that he and Christine McKenna would be the key point of contact for member’s queries regarding the scheme.

Mr Gillespie stated that the existing station was not delivering satisfactory levels of treatment and that the existing system included combined sewers and storm overflows.  He stated that the new works would separate these works and provide a more efficient service.

 He went through the facts and figures for this proposal stating that £5 million would be spent on investing in the works, £3 million on extending the current outfall, £1.2 million on the sewage system and £1.2 million on storm tanks, separation of the sewage works from the storm system and a new pumping station.

Mr Gillespie outlined the proposed timetable for the scheme and informed members that construction would begin in November 2009 with the system being finalised in June 2010.

With regards to possible siting of these works, Mr Gillespie stated that it had been difficult to find a suitable location due to issues such as scientific interest, plans, conservation and practicality.  He informed members that the annual Lammas Fair was also a consideration with the burden of emptying toilets and dealing with horse waste in the proper way.


He stated that they believed that the best way to deliver this project was to enhance and improve the current site at the rear of Sheskburn using this in conjunction with the old depot office off the Diamond.  He stated that this would minimise disruption.  


Mr Gillespie outlined these plans and other sites which had been considered including green field sites.  He stated that within the existing site a storm tank would be buried under the works in a way that no-one would be aware of its existence and there would be no smell.  He informed members that he felt that this would be the best and fastest option and he felt that the public would be happier with this than a green field site

Mr Gillespie stated that a team approach would be used in relation to the scheme with contractors, consultants, stakeholders and Northern Ireland Water all working closely together.  He stated that the Council would be kept well informed with an information flyer being sent in every 2/3 months in the early stages.  He informed members that a shared website would also be available for information and that Council officers and members would have direct access to this and the ability to add questions and comments.

Councillor Harding thanked Northern Ireland Water and enquired if the completion of this scheme would help alleviate any flooding problems in the area.

Mr Gillespie stated that the new scheme would be designed to help to alleviate this problem.  In reply to Councillor McCambridge he informed members that there were a number of problem areas for flooding in the town including Leyland Road and that it was proposed to target these with the new scheme.  He stated that the introduction of Storm tanks would help eliminate flooding.


Councillor McCambridge enquired about the possibility of the presence of an underground storm tank devaluing Council land if it was being disposed of.


Mr Gillespie stated that the tank would be 22m in diameter and 3m deep and informed members that in the correct area would not cause any problems.  He stated that it would only be in use in times of severe rain fall and would only be used to collect rain water.


In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Gillespie stated that the preferred option in terms of cost and accessibility would be the buried tank at the existing site.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he was concerned about the current level of development and whether the current works could deal with this adequately.  He enquired if there was any way that development could be curtailed until the new works were in place.


Mr Gillespie stated that the Planning Department would be kept informed of what the works were capable of but informed members that his department were unable to influence proposed development in the area.  He informed members however that it was important that the Planning Department kept Northern Ireland Water informed of any large scale development.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Gillespie stated that any concerns the Councillors may have about proposed development in relation to sewage could be placed on the shared website for all to view and informed members that the Planning Department also had access to this site.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Gillespie stated that the new works were designed to cover the next fifteen years of development in the area


Councillor Blaney enquired about the computer programme which would be used to determine tidal flow and asked if Northern Ireland Water could be sure that waste would not return to the beach.


Mr Gillespie stated that the department had done their best to ensure that the model used was as accurate as possible.  He stated that the flow of the tides would not be different to current flows and that there was no effect to the beach at present.  He informed members that a balance would have to be figured as to how far into the tidal pattern the extended outfall would reach and the outcome of this on the patterns.

Councillor McIlroy enquired as to why costings were not available on all possible sites and not only the existing sites.

Mr Gillespie stated that with any new station there would be additional pumping of waste.  He stated that there was also a lack of suitable land.  Referring to land at the Tow River he informed members that this was suitable but due for development within the draft area plan and stated that there would be an awareness that the works were present in this site but that the existing site was less noticeable.  He stated that having looked at this scheme in detail he knew that the best solution was the existing site.


In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Gillespie stated that the underground tank would be place under the green area on the other side of the Council car park and would not affect car parking in the construction stage.

Councillor McDonnell stated that some developments comprised underground parking and in a case like this the tank would be wholly unsuitable.  He stated that he did not see how it could be guaranteed that the devaluation of land could be avoided.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Gillespie stated that the tidal works carried out by Council with reference to the building of the Marina would be something similar to their investigations.  He informed members however that their tidal flow would have to take the Marina into consideration.


Having answered members queries, Councillor Harding thanked Mr Gillespie and Ms McKenna for making their presentation and informed them that Council would look forward to updates of progress.

07/17:05
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contribution

The ACE stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from Marconi Radio Group.  
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the request from Marconi Radio Group for £100 be approved.”

On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would look into the process of applying for Voluntary Contributions and who would bear the responsibility for this process.
Licensing/Building Control Assistant
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
The ACE stated that following an advertisement of the post of Licensing/Building Control Assistant, interviews were held on 18 June 2007.
She informed members that the post was advertised at Scale 4/5 and that the successful applicant had requested that they commence at the top of the scale to match their current salary.  She stated that as there was only one suitable candidate for the post, it was recommended that this request be approved.
After discussion, it was agreed that the successful applicant for the post of Licensing/Building Control Assistant would commence employment at the top of the scale.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Technical Services Staff 

The ACE stated that following the Recruitment and Selection process for the Driver Operative (1) LGV – Team Leader and Driver Operative (2), a further two vacancies had now arisen within the Technical Services department.  She informed members that it was proposed that two employees currently employed as casual relief be appointed to the vacant posts. She stated that these casuals were held reserve from a recent recruitment and selection process and therefore in terms of cost efficiency and service requirements it was recommended for approval.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the two vacancies within the Technical Services department be filled by casual relief employees held reserve.”

Supported Employment – Triangle Housing Association Ltd

The ACE stated that a request had been received from the Triangle Housing Association Ltd, asking Council to consider providing placement for an individual with learning disabilities.  She informed members that this would be for 2-3 days per week for a period of six months assisting with Administration duties at a cost of £20.00 per week. 

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council provide a placement for an individual from Triangle Housing Association.”

Car Park adjacent to Red Bay Life Boat Station, Cushendall

The Ace stated that a letter had been received from Banbridge Old Vehicle Club Ltd requesting the use of the car park adjacent to Red Bay Life Boat Station, Cushendall for a car run on Saturday 29 September 2007.
After discussion it was agreed that use of the car park adjacent to Red Bay Life Boat Station, Cushendall would be permitted for Banbridge Old Vehicle Club Ltd for a car run subject to the necessary insurance documents being received.
Land at Coast Road, Cushendall

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Mr Fergus Wheeler seeking to acquire a leasehold interest in a site located at Coast Road, Cushendall for use as a restaurant specialising in local cuisine.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

The ACE stated that this land had been leased for this year and informed members that she thought that it had previously been vested.

Councillor McMullan stated that the land was vested and informed members that it had been requested before.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this land should go out to public tender if Council were considering disposing of it.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Mr Fergus Wheeler to acquire a leasehold interest in a site located at Coast Road, Cushendall would not be approved and that a letter would be sent to Mr Wheeler to explain the reasons for this decision.

Northern Ireland Electricity

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from NIE requesting a wayleave agreement to lay a 5 metre underground cable at Bridge Street, Cushendall.
After discussion, it was agreed to inform Northern Ireland Electricity that Council did not own land at Bridge Street, Cushendall and that they could therefore not give permission for a wayleave.

Rent Reviews

The ACE stated that the following rent reviews were now due for renewal; Pier Pavilion – Beach House Café,  Creelmans amusement arcade, Ballintoy Teahouse and North Antrim Co-op.

After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with rent reviews for the premises listed in the report.

Councillor McDonnell referred to Ballintoy Tea House and informed members that the occupier had been telling people the amount of rent paid and stated that this was in excess of what he thought was paid. 

The Clerk stated that the figure for rent was already in the public domain due to Council meetings.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor Blaney asked if this establishment was a teahouse or a retail outlet under the terms of the lease.

Councillor McDonnell also enquired if the occupier had any rights in terms of parking in the vicinity.

In reply to Councillors queries, it was agreed to look into the terms of the lease at Ballintoy Tea House including retail and parking rights and bring these details back to a future meeting.

Giants Causeway Car Park Survey 

The ACE stated that a summary of the findings following the recent survey carried out at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre was attached.

She informed members that over the 14 nights of the survey, an average number of 63 vehicles used the car park between the hours of 5- 9pm, with 51% - 80% staying an average of 36 minutes to 2 hours.  She stated that very few visitors used the pay and display machine (1% - 9% on average).

The ACE stated that for the rest of August and September the Centre would be open until 7:00 pm to see if this would generate extra income.

Land at Cushendall Golf Course SPS, Shore Road, Cushendall

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Water regarding acquiring the freehold of land at Cushendall Golf Course, Shore Road, Cushendall. 

The ACE stated that this item would be brought back with further details to a future meeting.

Purchasing of a Defibrillator

The ACE stated that following Councils request to investigate the possibility of purchasing a defibrillator, contact had been made with another Council and also the Resuscitation Officer at the Royal Victoria Hospital.  She informed members that the Resuscitation Officer had recommended a defibrillator supplied by cardiac services at a cost of approximately £1,070.00 for the HS1 machine.

The ACE stated that a meeting had been arranged with the Clinical sales representative of cardiac services Belfast for Wednesday 18 to discuss Council requirements for both Sheskburn House and Giants Causeway Visitors Centre.  She stated that it was hoped that following this meeting the machines could be obtained and the relevant training carried out as soon as possible.
Councillor Newcombe congratulated Council on acting on this issue.  He stated that this was very important equipment and informed members that the value of this would be seen.
Councillor McShane agreed with these comments and congratulated Councillor Newcombe for raising this issue.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McDonnell agreed that this was a good idea and stated that the machines were surprisingly cheap.  He stated that he thought that large stores and public houses should have these.

The ACE stated that the cost given was for the basic machine and informed members that any higher costs would be brought back to Council.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was concerned that there could be claims against the operators of these machines and enquired about insurance cover for users.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council approve the purchase of a defibrillator for Sheskburn and the Giants Causeway.  It was also agreed that the ACE would look into insurance cover required.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,



“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
07/17:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Tender for the provision of Phase 1 Ballycastle Town Centre CCTV
The HTS stated that following Council’s invitation for a specialist firm to tender the provision of two ptz digital town centre CCTV cameras for Ballycastle, the following two Companies had submitted a bid. Wired Up Solutions; £10,975.00 and Radio Contacts; £11,800.00.
The HTS stated that both companies complied fully with the tender specification and it was therefore recommended that Council approve the appointment of the lowest tender in the form of Wired Up Solutions for the sum of £10,975.00

In reply to Councillor Harding the HTS stated that there would be no additional cost to Council for the operation of these as they would utilise the existing equipment.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that the cameras would be installed within six weeks of the order.

After discussion, it was agreed to appoint Wired Up Solutions for the provision of phase one Ballycastle Town Centre CCTV.

Tender for the provision of  Ball Catch Nets – Mosside Soccer Pitch

The HTS stated that as per Council approval a public tender inviting engineering firms to bid for the design specification, manufacture and installation of a ball catch net system 60m x 6m at Mosside soccer pitch closed on Monday 16th July with the following companies submitting a tender; T D McKane & Son (Option 1) £ 4655.00, 

T D McKane & Son (Option 2) £5740.00, N K Fencing Limited £ 9780.00, Carson Engineering £16,600.00.

He informed members that the tender submission T D McKane was void of detail and therefore further information had been sought.
Request from Mosside Football Club for Fencing and Dug Outs

The HTS stated that following Council’s approval of 11th June 2007 to provide fencing and dug outs at Mosside soccer pitch on the confirmation that Mosside Football Club had qualified to progress into the Intermediate League,  this confirmation was furnished on 26th June with the necessary materials being ordered that day from ARDS Timber, Castledawson.

The HTS stated that anticipated delivery of the 150mm ‘D’ rail and 100 x 100 posts was mid August with installation of same following as soon after delivery as possible.

He informed members that he would urge that the request for advertising which had been received be rejected as the fencing detailed would not be suitable for this purpose.  
Councillor McIlroy stated that the advertising was for the purpose of their sponsorship.

In reply the HTS stated that this pitch was a public facility and that Council had incurred the costs of work carried out and that the proposed fencing was not designed for this purpose.  He informed members if advertising was permitted, the posts which had already been purchased would have to be changed to concrete and stated that this would create delay and further costs.
Councillor Harding stated that members should perhaps take note of the officer’s advice in this matter.
After further discussion, it was agreed to take the advice of the HTS in not permitting the use of advertising boards on the fencing at Mosside Football Club.

Greenlight Gateway – Proposal for Provision and Maintenance of Hanging Baskets at Ballycastle Seafront and Sheskburn House

The HTS stated that for a number of years, Ballycastle Community Association had provided hanging baskets at Sheskburn House during the summer season. He stated that this arrangement ended a few years ago as the community association were finding it difficult to provide the level of daily and weekly maintenance these flower arrangements required.

He informed members that a letter had now been received from a local charity, Greenlight Gateway offering the re-establishment of this provision to Sheskburn House together with an additional provision of hanging baskets along the seafront.

He stated that they would propose the provision of 20 hanging baskets in total to these locations for an annual cost of £1500.00.

After discussion, it was agreed to provide an annual cost of £1500.00 to Greenlight Gateway for the provision and maintenance of hanging baskets along the seafront.

Bushmills War Memorial - Update

The HTS stated that Mr W Watt of Whittaker & Watt had now completed his inspection of the damage to the granite block of the Bushmills War Memorial in liaison with Environment & Heritage Service Historic Monuments.

He informed members that his report found that the block required repair by means of inserting 3 no. 15 mm diameter treaded steel pins held in place by an epoxy resin.  He stated that the cost of the work, which should now be complete, should not exceed £1000.00.
In reply to Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy, the HTS stated that this was the level of works required and that the situation would be monitored.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this stage.

After discussion, it was agreed that the work carried out to repair the Bushmills War Memorial would be monitored to detect any signs of further damage.

Letter from Mosside Development Group

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Arthur Ward of Mosside Development Group requesting the use of Council facilities at Mosside for their annual fair day which would take place on Saturday 18th August 2007.

He stated that in addition, he would request the graffiti on the rear of the building and on the roof be removed; essentially, the repainting of the Community Centre, something the Development Group had previously offered to undertake on behalf of Council, if the paint could be provided.

The HTS stated that due to resource restrictions at present within the Department, if approval, the earliest Council could undertake the repainting of the Centre would be late 2007 / early 2008.  Alternatively, if Council wishes, this item could be tendered within the private sector.

The HTS stated that in the meantime the areas of graffiti could be painted over to give a better impression of the building for the fair.

Councillor McIlroy stated that a group in the village had been prepared to do this work but had problems with insurance and enquired if Council could cover the Insurance for this purpose.

Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

The HTS stated that Council would be liable for any injuries if this was the case and also ensuring competency of people carrying out the work and health and safety issues.
Councillor McMullan stated that a flags and emblems scheme was available under the Northern Ireland Housing Executive Rural Estates Programme to help to eliminate graffiti etc.

Councillor Harding stated that this was useful information.

After discussion, it was agreed to allow use of Council facilities at Mosside for their annual fun day on 18th August 2007 and to advise the development group of a flags and emblems scheme available from the NIHE to aid them in dealing with graffiti at the community centre.

Request for permission to have a Memorial Name Plaque placed in a summer seat at the Seafront or Carrickmore Road

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Jean Thompson, requesting permission to have a name plaque placed on a summer seat at Ballycastle seafront or alternatively a seat along the Carrickmore Road.

He stated that the plaque requested would be dedicated to the memory of Mr Robert Wilton who passed away on June 7th of this year.

The HTS stated that Mr Wilton sat on the Sports Committee as Chairman of Moyle Sea Angling Club for a few years before his death.

After discussion, it was agreed that a seat would be identified for a memorial plaque in memory of Mr Robert Wilton and brought back to council for approval.

Request to Upgrade Council Land, Fairhill Street, Ballycastle

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Campbell & Co Solicitors acting on behalf of the new owners of the former Plumfall bakery, Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.

He informed members that Mr Campbell would request Council approve the upgrade of an area of land beside the Market Yard on Fairhill Street owned by Council which his client enjoyed a right of way over.

The HTS stated that it was proposed, the developer, would upgrade this area at no cost to Council and in addition adopt full maintenance and insurance liability over same.

After discussion, it was agreed to seek legal opinion on the request to upgrade Council land, Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.

Request to position 4 Bird Boxes within the Cottage Wood Site, Cushendall
The HTS stated that a request had been received from Ardclinis Outdoor Association, Cushendall seeking permission to place 4 bird boxes within the Cottage Wood Site, Cushendall as part of an Environmental project being undertaken in liaison with Caring Breaks Limited, a charity offering respite opportunities as well as support and a range of supervised activities for learning disabled people.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Letter from Allan Elder

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr Allan Elder wishing to acquire an old British Leyland Motors sign, which remained in-situ at the rear of Market Street Depot.

He informed members that the sign in question was a plastic British Leyland Motors emblem left by the former owners of Market Street Depot and would only be of interest to a British Leyland enthusiast.

The HTS stated that he had looked up the value of this sign and informed members that there was not a large market.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council should keep this sign as it was part of the history of Ballycastle.  He informed members that he felt that it should be placed in the museum.

After discussion, it was agreed that a request from Mr Allan Elder to acquire an old British Leyland Motors sign would not be permitted and that instead this sign would be placed in the Ballycastle Museum.

Request to erect a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr Allan McClelland requesting permission to erect a headstone on his uncle’s grave at Templastragh Graveyard.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy the HTS stated that he was aware that EHS had no problem with this request but that he would like this in writing.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this should be permitted

After discussion, it was agreed that agreement in writing from EHS would be sought regarding the erection of a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard for Mr Allan McClelland’s grandfather.

Request to erect a Remembrance Stone together with the placement of Ashes

The HTS stated that an e-mail had been received from Mr Nicholas McDonnell requesting permission for the placement of his ashes together with a small remembrance stone within Layde Churchyard, Cushendall.

Mr McDonnell has several ancestors buried within Layde Graveyard including Dr James McDonnell.

Councillor McDonnell declared an interest in this matter.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That Council allow the erection of a remembrance stone together with the placement of ashes within Layde Churchyard of Mr Nicholas McDonnell.”

Waterfoot Interreg Project

The HTS stated that Moyle District Council had secured funding under the “Sharing a Vision for our Coastline” INTERREG IIIA Town/Village Improvement Programme for Waterfoot. He informed members that it was agreed at the 25th June Council Meeting that the existing toilets in the village would be refurbished.  He stated that all projects which were in receipt of funding from the Programme were required to meet spend targets and informed members that the N+2 deadline was 31st October for 2007 and the target figure was approximately £35,000.  

The HTS stated that the East Border Region, the implementing body initially confirmed that the work could be carried out in house by Council as long as the spend targets were met, however due to current staff shortages in the Council’s Technical Services Department, the plans to carry out the work in house have had to be reviewed and it would now appear that in order to be able to spend the money in time and so not lose the grant it would be necessary to go out to tender to have the work carried out externally.   He informed members that should the public toilets have to be closed before the end of September arrangements would be made in the contract to include temporary toilet provision.  
After discussion, it was agreed to advertise for tenders for the refurbishment of Public Toilets in Waterfoot.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting.

John Clarke Memorial Plaque

The HTS stated that a revised request had been received from Ms Miriam Hanna, daughter of the late John Clarke.

He informed members that within her letter Ms Hanna requested Council reconsider the removal and replacement of the damaged plinth and plaque currently in-situ at Whitepark Bay.

He stated that Mrs Hanna went onto to qualify the request by asking Council to allow her to have a greater input in relation to the design of the replacement structure.  She stated that as the existing plinth was damaged on DOE property and as she had put it if it had been properly secured there would be no need for a replacement and therefore no need to ask her to fund same.  
The HTS stated that as this matter had been discussed at various meetings at length it was recommended to reiterate Council’s position of 2005, which was that Council would remove the existing plaque and plinth and should Mrs Hanna decide to replace same this should be undertaken directly by herself at her own cost with no involvement from Council.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That Council adhere to the previous decision made on this matter as outlined by the HTS.”

Councillor Graham stated that he would like Council to refer back to Mrs Hanna in regard to this matter as Mr John Clarke had done so much for this country.

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

The HTS stated that in previous meetings it had been made clear that Mrs Hanna did not want a replacement plaque.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments, he stated that Mrs Hanna had chosen the place of erection and that Council had fulfilled its obligation.  He stated that Council had done as much as possible and that it was now up to her to do what she wished in this matter.

After further discussion on the siting of the plaque a vote was taken on the proposal.

There were six votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

Vandalism in the Moyle Area 4th June 2007 – 7th August 2007

The HTS listed vandalism in the Moyle Area from 4th June – 7th August.
Councillor Harding stated that she found it difficult to imagine why anyone would steal B lines and a lifejacket.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he was disappointed with the vandalism in Bushmills.  He informed members that this was an unacceptable cost to the ratepayers and that ownership of the community was trying to be encouraged.

In reply the HTS stated that this was not a usual occurrence in this area.

Plaque at Dundarave
Councillor McConaghy stated that the Plaque at Dundarave had been removed with a hammer and chisel and asked that this be replaced immediately and that Council keep replacing this for as long as necessary.
In reply the HTS stated that this plaque would be replaced as soon as it arrived.

Market Street Toilets
Councillor Newcombe stated that there had been an accident at the Market Street toilets and that he had been informed that the man involved was contemplating suing Council.  He informed members that the toilets had been condemned and that Council were now painting these.

The HTS stated that if there was a potential claim this matter could not be discussed.  He stated that Council had agreed to the redevelopment of this site and that the existing property was simply being maintained.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
07/17:07
REPORT FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES

The Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Ace stated that in the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) she would take this report.
Camper Vans (GCVC)

The ACE stated that the number of camper vans arriving at the centre car park had increased quite substantially over the past months.  She informed members that quite often the vehicles arrived after closing time and parked randomly overnight availing of toilet facilities the following morning.  She stated that Council currently had no policy on charging for camper vans, many of which occupy 2 car parking spaces and that attendants had been charging £5 (car price).
The ACE stated that Council may wish to consider a charge of £7.50 (minibus price) and also signage to discourage overnight camping in the car park.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he felt that this would be a reasonable price due to the size of these vehicles.

Councillor McDonnell stated that these tourists should not be discouraged and stated that he was against this idea.  He stated that Council should however remain short of encouraging this activity.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Councillor McShane stated that this should be discouraged and informed members that there were designated sites for this purpose.  She stated that the Giant’s Causeway was a famous attraction and should not be treated as an overnight stop.
Councillor McIlroy stated that parking was a priority at the Causeway and informed members that there were often cars parked right down to the bend in the road.  He stated that the NIO should be pushed to resolve this matter.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council charge £7.50 (minibus price) for Camper vans parking at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre.”

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That Council erect signage to discourage overnight camping in the car park.”
On a vote being taken, there were five in favour of and three against the motion which was carried.

Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

The ACE stated that she would take points 4.01 to 4.03 together.

Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge, RDC Letter of Offer

The ACE stated that the Rural Development Council (RDC) were pleased to inform Council that the RDC Assessment Panel had agreed to award financial assistance to Moyle under the Peace II Extension Programme.  She stated that the total Project Cost was £141,815.00 and the recommended RDC Project Grant was £122,817.00.
Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge, TDS Grant Application

The ACE stated that the Northern Ireland Tourist Board had indicated that they were prepared to make an offer of grant assistance to Council on the condition that the proposed footbridge design was upgraded to be innovative and unique and which could be seen as a tourist attraction as well as a facility to move people from Main Street Car Park to the Riverside Park.  She stated that the NITB conditional offer of grant
 was £76,752.00

She informed members that if Council decided to accept NITB’s conditional offer and look at the redesign of the bridge, a new amended planning application would have to be submitted and the final designs for the bridge require NITB’s full approval before the appointment of contractors. 

She informed members that a total grant for this design would be RDC £122,817.00 + NITB £76,752.00 = £199,569.00
RPS Environment & Planning Ltd Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge

The ACE stated that RPS Environment & Planning Ltd the consultants who were appointed in 2001 for the design and planning application for the Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge had now supplied an updated cost for the provision of landscape design, civil and structural engineering, QS and CDM roles; Design & DDA £1,842.00

Bill of Quantities £1,904.00, Engineering Drawing & Specification £3,050.00, Site Supervision £1,954.00 and CDM £2,250.00 with a total of £11,000.00.
She informed members that the costing supplied in 2001 by RPS Environment & Planning Ltd was £6,200 (£139,315 X 4.5%), but that this did not include CDM and was based on a cheaper bridge.

The ACE stated that the updated costing included CDM and also the redesign of certain elements of the bridge to comply with DDA Regulations.
Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would be in favour of the larger scheme but would not wish this to cause a long delay in the process.

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council accept NITB’s offer of grant assistance for the Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge.”

It was agreed that a new design for the bridge would be required along with a new amended planning application.
Blue Flag Beach Risk Assessments

The ACE stated that all Risk Assessments had now been reviewed by a panel comprising of RNLI, RLSS and ROSPA. She informed members that it was concluded that the risk assessment submitted was adequate for the purpose of Blue Flag Evaluation at Ballycastle.

She stated however that the panel had requested a review process for Moyle’s Risk Assessment and that Council’s Health & Safety Officer had concluded “that there should be a formal reviewing of all Moyle’s Beach Risk Assessments, every year or so, as this would help ensure that things are still improving, or at least not sliding back, and an external audit of Risk Assessments was good practice and could be organised at an interval decided by management”.

The ACE stated that the Royal Life Saving Society (RLSS) UK have offered to run a one day risk assessment course, to familiarise Council staff with the RLSS/ Chartered Institute of Environmental Health (CIEH) programme that they use.

She informed members that this would provide Moyle DC with an independent risk assessment, backed by RLSS UK, Premier governing body for life saving in the UK and badged with the CIEH.  She stated that in addition, this would link Moyle’s beaches with the risk assessments conducted in Limavady and Coleraine who were Moyle’s partners on the North Coast Beach Safety Group.

The ACE stated that the cost for this in regard of RLSS coming to Moyle to conduct training and carryout risk assessments on Runkerry, Ballycastle, Cushendun and Waterfoot would be £1,500 plus travel and subsistence costs.
After discussion, it was agreed to permit the Blue Flag Risk Assessments for Moyle’s Beaches.
Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Bonamargy Friary Graveyard Site Survey

The ACE stated that Dr Stephen Paul Forrest of Hertford College, Oxford had requested permission of Moyle District Council to conduct a site survey of Bonamargy Friary. She informed members that the project was scheduled for 4 days in the latter half of August and would provide a catalogue of all historical features of the graveyard through non-invasive archaeological methods.

She stated that Dr Forrest had forwarded a project overview for Council’s perusal and consideration.
After discussion, it was agreed to permit a site survey of Bonamargy Friary Graveyard.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the report for the Tourism and Leisure Services department be adopted.”
07/17:08
POSSIBILITY OF COUNCIL CHARGING FOR PLASTIC BAGS


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


This item was removed from the Agenda.
07/17:09
NOMINATIONS ONTO COUNCIL COMMITTEES


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


It was requested that this item be placed onto the Agenda for the next Council meeting.

07/17:10
REQUEST FOR UPDATE ON COMPLETION OF ROLL-OUT OF BLUE BINS TO THE MOYLE DISTRICT


(Requested by Councillor McShane)


Councillor Mc Shane requested that an update be given on the re-cycling scheme.

In reply to Councillor McShane the HTS stated that the Glens had been left out of the blue bin route to allow the Greener Glens to target this area.  He stated that he had requested details of an exact round and timescale for re-cycling from the Greener Glens group but had not yet received this information.

In reply to Councillor McShane the HTS stated that he would make further approaches to the Greener Glens to obtain these details and bring them back to the next meeting.


Councillor Harding enquired if a Waste Management Meeting would be called soon.

In reply, the HTS stated that with tenders under consideration he would like to wait for two weeks to hold a meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Waste Management Meeting would be held in September.


Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting.

07/17:11
QUAY ROAD TOILETS – OPENING HOURS

Councillor McShane stated that there had been complaints regarding the lack of opening hours of the Quay Road Toilets.


The HTS stated that this issue was examined at the Rates meeting and agreed that these would be left closed until there was an organised event, he stated that there were no available funds for any additional hours.

After discussion, it was agreed that the opening hours of the Toilets at the Quay Road Playing Fields Ballycastle would be looked into at the next rates meeting.

Councillors Blaney and McConaghy left the meeting at this point.
07/17:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Buying with Confidence.  An essential update on procurement.  To be held on 6th September 2007 at The Culloden Hotel, Belfast.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.


CIPFA Northern Ireland Conference.  To be held on 27th and 28th September 2007 at the Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle, Co Down.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Dun Laoghaire-Rathdown County Council, Active Citizenship.  To be held on 2nd and 3rd October 2007 at the Radisson SAS St Helen’s Hotel.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

The AMAI Annual Conference 2007.  To be held on 13th September 2007 at the Brandon House Hotel, New Ross.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.
07/17:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no objections to the Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
07/17:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents to sign and seal.
07/17:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 6th July 2007 from Roads Service regarding the Sub-Regional Transport Plan 2015 (SRTP) and Moyle Supplement
It was agreed that any comments on this document would be forwarded to the Clerk.

Letter dated 1 August from Mr Thomas David Cotter inviting Council support of Haematology research which covers Myeloma, Lymphoma and Leukaemia

Councillor McShane stated that she appreciated that this was a worthwhile cause but informed members that she would not recommend that Council take a table at this event as it would set a precedent for all charity events.  She stated that instead any Councillor who wished to attend could do so or give a contribution if they wished.

This was agreed.

It was agreed that the remaining correspondence would be taken as read

07/17:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Heavy Horse Show
Councillor Graham stated that he had received no information regarding the Heavy Horse show since he had volunteered to help at this event.

Councillor Harding stated that she had not received any further information but informed members that there was a Council meeting on 20th August before the event and that there should be information before then.

Weeds at the Community Centre, Bushmills

Councillor McIlroy enquired if weeds could be cleared from the Community Centre, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request for clearing of weeds at Bushmills Community Centre would be dealt with by the Technical Services Department.
The meeting concluded at 12:20pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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